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1
PURPOSE

1.1
This report is an overview of the private sector renewal expenditure since 1999.  Written in response to a request from Housing Committee in June after it was reported that the 2006/2007 grant budget had been committed two months into 2006.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities

· Council Ambitions – Match the supply of homes in our area with identified needs.

· Community Objectives – Access for all, community cohesion and housing.

· Corporate Priorities – Objectives 1, 2 and 3.

· Other Considerations – None.

2
BACKGROUND

2.1
Ribble Valley have always maintained an active private sector renewal policy.  Despite changes in grant legislation in 1996 which removed any mandatory requirement for the local authority to offer grant aid.  In 2000, the Regulatory Reform Order allowed each local authority the discretion to determine their own grant policy.  Since the Reform Order, Ribble Valley have introduced various new grant types including minor works grants, grants for empty properties and tenant/landlord grant policy.  Each grant assists a different client group and helps to maintain a balanced housing market in the borough.  The renovation grants available enable first time buyers to access the housing market, minor works grants assist elderly owner occupiers to remain in their own home and the landlord tenant grants provide much needed affordable private rented accommodation.  

3
ISSUES

3.1
Delivery of affordable housing and addressing empty properties are both high priority for the Council and this is reflected in the grant policy.  However, it is not reflected in the budget available.  Appendix A provides detailed information of the private sector renewal budget since 1999.  The total monies available for all private sector renewals in 2006 is £250,000.  This has been ring fenced for £100,00 for landlord tenant grants, £100,00 for renovation grants and £50,000 for minor works.  The monies for landlord tenants grants have already been committed to renovate 12 rented properties.  The renovation grants monies have been committed to renovate 5 owner occupier dwellings.  Section 1 of Appendix A demonstrates, there has been a year on year decrease in the budget available for improvement grants.  This year’s budget is 39% of the budget allocated in 1999 whilst at that time, there were limited initiatives available.  The total budget for private sector renewals looking at Section iv of the appendix reflects a similar picture, although in 2004 and 2005 there was additional funding for empty properties.  This has not been available in 2006.  This current lack of available funding limits any future work with empty properties for the year ahead.  At last Committee it was agreed that 14 empty properties would be targeted.  A letter explaining our intention to use all enforcement tools available, has been sent out to the owners of these properties.  Unfortunately, we are not currently in a position to be able to offer any financial assistance as an incentive to the owners of these properties.


Since the budget was fully committed, 4 landlords have enquired about grant availability and due to the lack of monies available, their properties will now remain empty until the next financial year.

RISK ASSESSMENT

4.1
The approval of this report may have the following implications
· Resources – additional monies will require an increase in administrative and technical staffing.

· Technical, Environmental and Legal – as above.
· Political – none.

· Reputation – our commitment to addressing empty properties could be questioned when there are no resources available.

5
RECOMMENDED THAT Committee
5.1
Note the importance of grant availability in achieving affordable housing and in bringing empty properties back into use.

5.2
Consider utilising the capital identified for renovation of Beacon Villas (£50,000) if the hostel is sold as anticipated and for these monies to be ring fenced for bringing empty properties back into use.

5.3
Support a request to Policy and Finance Committee for an increase in private sector renewal budgets in the financial year 2007/2008 if the Council's capital programme allows.

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES 

For further information please ask for 

Rachael Stott, extension 4567. 
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